
 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Monday, August 21, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Approved 9/25/2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz opened the meeting at 6:35pm.  He disclosed that the meeting will be recorded.  In attendance were the Honorable Mark Landry, Honorable Jason Johnson and Honorable John Marsi.   Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.  The Honorable Steven Sullivan was absent. 
 Chairman Cyganiewicz read the following: “This meeting has also been duly posted by the Charlton Board of Selectmen for the purpose of deciding on a Moderator for the District Wide Meeting.  There will be a discussion among the town boards relative to the appointment of a Moderator. . Both boards will jointly vote on the appointment.  Without objection, the Dudley Chair will continue to facilitate the meeting between the two boards.  The chair recognized the Chair of the Charlton Board of Selectmen to call her members to order”.   Due to the positive vote on the district override question on Thursday, August 17, 2023, the Charlton Board of Selectmen will not be attending the meeting.  Superintendent Steven Lamarche came before the Board.  He thanked with sincere appreciation the voters of Dudley for passing the override question.  The District Wide Meeting was cancelled by the school committee this afternoon by unanimous vote and he is looking forward to a productive school year.    

2.  Approval of Minutes: - John Marsi motioned to approve the minutes of August 7, 2023.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

3.  Town Administrator’s Report:
Mr. Ruda opened his report by stating how grateful he was that the voters chose to support fire, police, the library and the schools.  Three of the five questions passed.  The following morning, he rescinded all of the layoff notices for those departments involved and the Fire Chief reported that 20 call firefighters are also back on the job.  He thanked the department heads and staff for keeping the narrative professional over the past six months and we will now be working hard to get the budget underway since we do not have a lot of time.  The passage of the positive override questions has made this year manageable, but we need to balance and appropriate the money.  We will need to rescind the July 25, 2023, Special Town Meeting budget and provide a balanced budget for the voters to appropriate at the October 16, 2023 Special Town Meeting.  The three questions that passed will give those departments the ability to sufficiently fund their budgets, but we now have to think about the budgets that failed and discuss a way to fund them and operate throughout the year.  Regarding our highway department, they are down five (5) staff members with 12 weeks from the start of the snow season.  This is a priority as far as public safety is concerned.  We also need to consider the Building Inspector and our Health Agent who are funded for six months.  The Town Planner is only funded through October.   The town hall is still on reduced hours, our Assessing office is down a clerk with the Principal Assessor doing all the necessary work and our Treasurer/Collector office only has six months of funding for the position of Assistant Treasurer.  The senior center needs to be reopened and the town hall departments.   Our energy line items are minimally funded, and our council on Aging budget is down $10,000. 
 In the next few weeks, we need to get our free cash certified, which relies heavily on the auditors finishing up their work and to get the Dept. of Revenue to act on the free cash in advance of the Special Town Meeting.  Finally, we need to look at some priority funding articles and a few line items that were passed over in the Annual Town Meeting in the spring.  Articles that were deferred were Article 5 – Board of Assessors for $15,000 to fund the cost of the recertification of real estate and personal property values for 2028, and $21,000 to fund the cost of the cyclical inspection of all the properties in town that have not been inspected in the past ten years for FY24.  Both of these articles are required by the DOR.    The Agricultural Commission requested $1,500 as well.  Also, we have a student attending Norfolk Aggie in the fall with a tuition of $29,000, which we must fund.  The total is $78,500.  The FAA reserve needs to the funded and OPEB, which is a long-term liability for retirement.  We should be very deliberate and thoughtful with this new budget.  
We have four weeks to do this, and he asked the Board to provide him with guidance their priorities for funding the departments that fall under those questions that failed, and to find out which days during the week are available for the Board to meet with the FAA so we can schedule the budget hearings.  John Marsi stated that we need to set priorities with highway and the senior center in the forefront.  Kerry Cyganiewicz mentioned the Assessor’s office as well as the Treasurer/Collector’s office.  
On another matter Colonial Energy Group has been chosen to become our broker for the Municipal Aggregation Program that was passed in the spring.  They will be attending the 9/11/23 meeting to answer any questions.  Along with that agenda item the meeting will be posted as a joint with the Planning Board to hear the results of our study on the development of town-owned land behind the courthouse.  We applied for and received a grant from the State for a feasibility study on the potential use of the land and we have called it the Dudley Economic Development Park.  Anyone interested in this study should attend the meeting.  Finally in early October we will be inviting Weston and Sampson, the engineers, have completed and submitted their findings on the mitigation of PFAS on our landfill and Eagle Drive neighborhood.  That will be scheduled for the October 2, 2023, meeting.  Mark Landry motioned to approve the Town Administrator’s Report.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.    Discussion on the priorities has been tabled for September 11, 2023. 
4.  New Business: 
a.  Nichols College – Parking Waivers – Nichols College has requested two dates for a parking waiver to student move in dates.  Chief Karlowicz stated that they have been contacted by the Director of Public Safety and they will be having details up on Center Rd. during that time to monitor the traffic.  Richard Clark stated that due to the traffic patterns up on Center Rd during that time it might be a good idea to implement a parking waiver fee.  John Marsi motioned to approve the request from Nichols College for parking waivers on the west side of Center Rd. on Friday, August 25, 2023, and Sunday, August 27, 2023, from 8:00am to 4:00pm. Mark Landry seconded.  Vote: 3-1-0 with Kerry Cyganiewicz voting nay. 
b.    Diamond Lease Agreement – Cell Tower – Mr. Ruda stated that the Lease Agreement is ready for the Board’s signatures.  The lease has been reviewed by town counsel as well.  The cell tower will generate revenue for the town.  The up-front payment will be $100,000 with $20,000 by the end of the fiscal year.  We have established a regulatory account.  Mark Landry motioned to approve the Diamond Cell Tower Lease Agreement as written.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 4-0. 
c.   Highway Superintendent – Brandon Rd. Mill Race Bridge – Mr. Murray stated that we have reached out the MassDOT, our Senator and State Representative about funding for this bridge.  MassDOT responded with a letter dated 8/7/23 indicating they are “unable to identify direct funding assistance at this time” but can provide engineering guidance with the design and with the erection of the temporary bridge itself and provide the town temporary bridge components from their existing inventory.  This is going to take months, if not years, to complete the project but we need a funding mechanism.  As far as the temporary bridge, it is designed to hold a typical load of traffic and last for many years.  
d.    Mason Road Pavement Project – Request for a Performance Bond from Highway Superintendent – continued from 8/7/23.  Jeff Murray restated the issue with the core samples from our engineer on the pavement on Mason Road.   There is a three-year warranty in the agreement but he is not comfortable with it and would like the Performance Bond to be modified for adequate coverage for any repairs for five years.  Scott Zajkowski, Chair of the Water/Sewer Commissioners, stated that they recently had a meeting to discuss this issue, but they all agreed the three year warranty was standard.  The general contractor has requested a meeting with the commissioners and the selectmen. Mr. Murray would like to streamline the process and get an estimate on an extension of the performance bond.  We should send a letter to the contractor with our concerns. Jason Johnson motioned to set up a meeting with the general contractor after 10/30/23.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 4-0. 
5.    Departmental Communication: 

               Chief Karlowicz thanked the voters for a positive result in the recent override election.  George Patrinos, Water/Sewer Superintendent informed everyone that all three water stations are pumping into the new station.  They are also working on new lines down First Ave. in which the residents will be getting clean, clear water.  Highway Superintendent, Jeff Murray stated that the Safe Routes to School Grant and Shared Streets Grant is underway.  They will be asking for an extension on the Shared Streets grant with the start of construction in the spring.    He is concerned about his department with the defeat of the override.  He is short staff and thinking ahead to the winter.  
6.  Board Member Comments:

Jason Johnson stated that the Selectmen are aware that the voters disagreed on the budget process, and they all saw it at our last Special Town Meeting.  Mark Landry thanked everyone who voted and is looking forward to working with the Town Administrator and Selectmen for a fair and equitable budget.  John Marsi also thanked all the voters and said that we need to stay on course.  We must have a balanced budget by the October Special Town Meeting. 
7.  Adjournment:  
Jason Johnson motioned to adjourn at 7:35pm.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary
[Signature Page to Vote of the Board of Selectmen]


